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For Noting 

This memo is for the information of the Lord Mayor and Councillors. 

Purpose 

To provide additional information relating to aspects of the City's Investment Report and 
Investment Policy, as requested by the Corporate, Finance, Properties and Tenders 
Committee on 11 November 2024 

Background 

At the meeting of the Corporate, Finance, Properties and Tenders Committee on 11 
November 2024, further information was sought on the following;  

The City's relationship with Westpac 

The City has utilised Westpac Bank as its corporate bank services provider for transactional 
banking for over 30 years. 

The current banking services contract with Westpac Banking Corporation was renewed in 
September 2023. The Local Government Act 1993 generally requires councils to issue 
tenders for all goods and services with a total contract value exceeding $250,000, however 
section 55(1)(f) provides a specific exemption for contracts relating to the provision of 
banking services.  

  



Notwithstanding this exception, and the significant administrative effort to change bankers, 
the City tests the market towards the end of each contract term to ensure best value for 
ratepayers. Prior to re-engaging Westpac in 2023, a review of banking services 
requirements was undertaken. 

Factors that were considered included:  

• The capacity of the financial institution to deliver the full range of banking services 
required by the City. 

• The ability of the bank to deliver accurate and timely processing of transactions for the 
volume of business generated by the City. 

• A commitment to advise the City of ongoing changes to the Australian banking 
environment, to identify risks and opportunities that the City can avoid / leverage to 
ensure that we continue to provide effective and efficient in-person and digital 
operational facilities for our community. 

• The cost structure and amount of bank charges in respect of those services. 

• Value for money for the services provided. 

Westpac was found to be able to meet all these requirements. Fees under the contract had 
previously been negotiated with reference to NSW Government contract rates and were 
revalidated to identify cost savings and efficiencies. The City has generally been able to 
leverage favourable rates due to its scale compared to other councils.  

In Australia, institutional banking services of a scale and capacity required by the City's 
operations are almost wholly limited to 'Big 4' banks. Furthermore, it should be noted that 
Westpac's performance over many years has been of a consistently high standard. The City 
has built and maintains an excellent working relationship with the bank’s representatives, 
and many of the City’s financial systems have integration points that have been designed 
and built to ensure seamless transactions from our customers to bank. 

In addition, Westpac has a commitment to improving sustainability outcomes products. The 
City has invested in the first release of new sustainable investment products developed by 
Westpac. Such products have been independently certified to meet the Climate Bonds 
Standard while not compromising the credit risk of the product. 

Mid-size banks 

As set out in the City's Investment Policy, investment limits are not constrained by institution 
size but rather by credit rating.  Credit risk investment parameters are based on credit rating 
bands as published by the credit rating agencies (S&P, Moody’s and Fitch).  An institution's 
size may influence its credit rating, but is not explicitly considered when investment 
decisions are determined. 

Council diversifies its portfolio into a number of financial institutions as part of the risk 
management process. As noted above, limitations are placed on the amounts placed with 
individual institutions based upon their respective creditworthiness and financial strength. 
This measured approach has served Council well over the past decade delivering above 
endorsed benchmark returns. 

  



The City currently holds investments with mid-tier banks rated as BBB+ through to A+. 
Threshold limits for each credit rating 'band', per the Investment Policy, are as follows: 

 

As noted, the maximum percentage of the portfolio that is able to be invested with any one 
institution is 33 ⅓ %.  

Ministerial Investment Order advocacy 

The scope of Council’s investments is mandated under the Local Government Act 1993 
through a Ministerial Investment Order (the Order; refer Attachment A). The Order currently 
limits Council investments to deposits and / or bonds in Federal, State (including NSW 
TCorp) or Local Governments and in banks that are Approved Deposit-Taking Institutions 
under the Banking Act 1959. Council is not permitted to invest in equities and is therefore not 
permitted to invest directly in individual companies. 

The most recent Ministerial Investment Order (and subsequent guidelines) were developed 
and issued in response to the 2008 Global Financial Crisis. At that time, a number of NSW 
councils fell into financial distress as a result of imprudent investment approaches. The City 
has, over the past 15 years, generally supported the limitations imposed by the Order, as 
they help to ensure the effective and secure stewardship of public funds, which in turn 
remain available to provide public benefit. 

The City maintains good relationships with its financial institutions, and regularly meets to 
advocate for new investment vehicles and products that will achieve our desire to increase 
our commitments to social and responsible investment. In the past, based on this advocacy, 
the City has been given the opportunity to invest in the first release of new sustainable 
investment products. Such products have been independently certified to meet the Climate 
Bonds Standard while not compromising the credit risk of the product. 

Memo from Scott McGill, A/Chief Financial Officer 

Prepared by: Scott McGill, A/Chief Financial Officer 



Attachments 

Attachment A. Ministerial Investment Order 

Approved  

 

MONICA BARONE PSM 

Chief Executive Officer 
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